MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL

CITY HALL, Fifth Floor
6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130
November 28, 2016
6:30 p.m.

A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
At the Regular Session of the City Council of University City held on the fifth floor of City Hall, on Monday, November 28, 2016, Mayor Shelley Welsch, called the meeting to order at 6:31 p.m.

B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Terry Crow 



Councilmember Michael Glickert;                                   





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson

Also in attendance was the Finance Director Tina Charumilind, who sat in on behalf of City Manager Lehman Walker. 
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Councilmember Carr requested that Resolution 2016-25 be removed from the second part of the Agenda.

Voice vote to approve the agenda as amended carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS
E. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 
1. November 14, 2016 Study session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings, seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
2. November 14, 2016 Regular session minutes were moved for approval by Councilmember Jennings and seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.
Councilmember Carr requested that under Council's Comments be amended by eliminating, "It is a new day, and she looks forward to U City becoming an inclusive city, once again," and replacing it with the following statement:  "Councilmember Carr stated that it's a new day because the people of Ward 1 decided they wanted change, and she said the biggest change she could see was that everyone will have a place at the table, and representation, and returning to an inclusive city.  Councilmember Carr addressed the events surrounding the quo warranto brought roughly one year ago by the Council majority against Councilmember Crow.  She stated that the contract to hire the special counsel to prepare the action was signed before the Council voted to obtain a special counsel, and that knowledge of this action was kept from Councilmember Crow and her, until the very last moment.  She stated that this was the most offensive and aggressive attack she had witnessed from our governing body against a sitting and duly elected member of Council.  Councilmember Carr stated she hoped that the results of Tuesday's election would prohibit what happened to Councilmember Crow."  Councilmember Carr’s motion was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.
Voice vote on Councilmember Carr's motion to amend carried unanimously.

Councilmember Carr moved to approve the minutes as amended and was seconded by Councilmember Jennings.

Councilmember Jennings stated that he wished to make a comment regarding the minutes for the November 14, 2016 Study Session.  Mayor Welsch informed Councilmember Jennings that the minutes had already been approved.  However she would allow him to make a comment after the motion to approve the regular minutes is concluded. 
Voice vote on the motion to approve the minutes as amended carried unanimously.

Councilmember Jennings made a motion that Council reconsider approval of the November 14th, Study Session minutes.  He asked to amend, "Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Forster to find if individuals other than owners can cut grass on abandoned nuisance properties," be amended to state, "Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Forster if she would provide Council with information on the senate bill introduced by Representative Kiki Curls that permits individuals, other than the owner, to perform maintenance or improvements on abandoned and nuisance properties".  Councilmember Jennings motion was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
F. APPOINTMENTS to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
1. Erika Hackett was nominated for appointment to the Board of Adjustment by Mayor Welsch, replacing John Solodar, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Suzanne Greenwald was nominated for appointment to the CALOP Commission by Councilmember Carr, replacing Claire Linzee, was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson and the motion carried unanimously.
3. Irv Logan was nominated for reappointment to the Urban Forestry Commission by Mayor Welsch, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert and the motion carried unanimously.
G. SWEARING IN to BOARDS & COMMISSIONS
H. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (Total of 15 minutes allowed)
Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO
Ms. Adams expressed concerns about the closed session on tonight's agenda and Council's failure to be transparent, especially after all the recent campaign promises to provide full disclosure to every resident.  She then referenced the November 17th email correspondence from Councilmember Carr to Council, the City Clerk and Steve McMahon, wherein she stated, "This letter affects the City of University City and Council".  Ms. Adams summarized Ms. Carr's email, which referenced Mr. Walker's legal claim for defamation and infliction of emotional distress against Councilmembers Carr, Crow, Smotherson and McMahon.   She stated that if Council does not settle with Mr. Walker and a lawsuit is filed, she would expect the City Attorney to argue that these individual members of Council were not acting within their scope of authority as a City official, because such wrongful acts are not covered under the City's insurance, and taxpayers certainly should not have to pay for the malicious acts initiated by these four members of Council.  Ms. Adams asked that her written statement, along with the attachments be made a part of the record.

Lisa Brenner, 507 North Central Avenue, University City, MO
Ms. Brenner stated that one of the School Board's governance goals for this year is to be more visible in the community.  She was present to provide the following update, and encourage everyone to attend their Community Engagement Meeting which will be held at the high school library on December 5th at 6 p.m.

· A report from the District's external auditor found no deficiencies in its management practices, basic financial statements, and adherence to state and federal requirements.  

· The DECIS Annual Performance Report found that although the District remains fully accredited, there is evidence that more needs to be done to elevate all children being served.  The data illustrated the importance of focusing on strategies that break down barriers and provide engaging opportunities for African-American children and those living in poverty.   (Ms. Brenner provided the City Clerk with printed invitations to the Community Engagement Meeting to be distributed to members of Council.)

Councilmember Jennings provided a formal invitation to Ms. Brenner, to attend the U City Police Department's monthly Focus Group meeting, which represents another opportunity for the District and the City to work together.  

Patricia McQueen, 1132 George Street, University City, MO

Ms. McQueen expressed concerns about the false statements being made by Councilmember Jennings on social media postings that have attacked her character.  She stated that she has been debating with Councilmember Jennings for over two years regarding his inflammatory statements and the conduct he exhibited regarding the doggie cafe proposal.  Ms. McQueen made the following suggestions  that the doggie cafe applicants be allowed to resubmit and discuss their proposal during a closed session at Council's first meeting in January; that Council censure Councilmember Jennings for leaking confidential information in a public forum; that Julia Li of Create Space be allowed to present her proposal for the Create Kitchen Space; that periodic updates on major developments like the microbrewery, Loop Trolley, and that the purchase price of public land sold be made available on either the City's website or in ROARS.  (Ms. McQueen asked that her written comments, along with the Next Door attachments, be made a part of the record.)
Margaret Johnson, 7509 Gannon Avenue, University City, MO 

Ms. Johnson stated that she was the Co-Chair of the Bike and Walk Task Force for three years.  During that time she worked very closely with Mr. Walker, who she found to be extremely knowledgeable, supportive of citizen involvement, and at all times, a gentleman.  She stated that this was completely opposite to her experience with some members of Council who were not supportive of citizen involvement, and demonstrated shameful behavior towards the Task Force.  In her opinion, Mr. Walker has been an excellent manager and is being badly mistreated by Council.  

Kristi Page-Parley, 7749 Wilshire Avenue, University City, MO

Ms. Page-Parley stated that she was here on behalf of herself, as well as some of her neighbors from the Pearl Heights Subdivision, who could not be in attendance, to express concerns about the huge potholes and sewer lines, especially on Morgan Street, that flood the sidewalks every time it rains.   She stated that she has contacted the Street Department on numerous occasions.  Staff has always been cordial and come out to patch the holes.  But after normal wear and tear, the holes simply resurface all over again.
Mayor Welsch informed Ms. Page-Parley that Council tonight would be giving consideration to a consultant's proposal for design and surveying of this area.  She noted that hopefully it would be approved and the design work could begin.  

Ms. Page-Parley asked if there was anything residents could do to help bring this work to fruition?  Mayor Welsch stated that her hope is that the proposal will be approved, but in the interim, Ms. Page-Parley could speak with Sinan Alapasian, the Director of Public Works and Parks, who might be able to give her some suggestions. Ms. Page-Parley stated that she had spoken with Sinan in the past and everyone in that department had been very supportive.  
I. CONSENT AGENDA

J. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1. BILL 9299 – An ordinance amending certain provisions of the University City Municipal Code, to comply with Missouri Senate Bill No. 572 relating to nuisance, municipal ordinance violations and municipal court fines.  Bill 9299 was read for the second and third time.
Councilmember Glickert moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Roll Call Vote:

AYES:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Crow, Glickert, Smotherson and Mayor Welsch.

NAYS:  None

2. BILL 9300 – An ordinance to authorize the City Manager to execute a contract between the City of University City and the Missouri Highway and Transportation Commission providing for the installation of bicycle facilities along Braddock Ave., Kempland Pl., Mt. Olive, Groby Rd., Gay Ave., Warder Ave., Burr Oak Ln., Wild Cherry, Balson Ave., Pershing Ave., Ferguson Ave. and Etzel Ave.  Bill 9300 was read for the second and third time.  
Councilmember Carr moved to approve and was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.

Roll Call Vote:

AYES:  Councilmembers Jennings, Carr, Crow, Glickert, Smotherson and Mayor Welsch.

NAYS:  None
K. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS


     Introduced by Councilmember Carr
1. RESOLUTION 2016 – 24.  A resolution for certification of the municipal election of November 8, 2016.  Seconded by Councilmember Glickert.
Councilmember Carr stated that she compared the wording of this resolution to the one from last April, and made the following amendments:  The title should state "2016," instead of "2015".  Certification of municipal election should state "November 8, 2016," instead of "April 8, 2014".  A comma should be placed after Councilmember, and she has highlighted several other areas where punctuation is needed.  Councilmember Carr stated that she also included this part of the statement from Resolution 2016-7, that was missing; "The City Council of University City at a meeting held on November 28, 2016, at 6:30 p.m., upon certification of the returns by the Board of Election Commissioners of St. Louis, County".
Mayor Welsch stated that Council would be voting on the resolution containing the highlighted amendments.  

Voice vote on Councilmember Carr's motion to approve the resolution, as amended, carried unanimously.  
L. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Boards and Commission appointments needed

Mayor Welsch made the appointments that were needed.
2. Council liaison reports on Boards and Commissions
3. Boards, Commissions and Task Force minutes
4. Other Discussions/Business
M. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)

Thomas Jennings, 7055 Forsyth, University City, MO

Mr. Jennings expressed his disbelief over the appointment of a Police Chief after the public meeting where the public asked that this appointment not be made hastily.  Once again, it appears as though somebody just stuck it to the residents.  Mr. Jennings suggested that the City place the requirement for its City Manager to be a member of the National Manager's Association so somebody can oversee this office. 

Steven Arnold, 7305 Forsyth, University City, MO

Mr. Arnold stated that after several months of negotiations and hard work, he is proud to 
announce that he is the father of the young man who has become the new owner of a business 
in U City known as University Gardens.  He stated that University Gardens appreciates 
everyone's support and is proud to have had the opportunity to be a part of sustaining this 
historic business.  

Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO


Ms. Adams stated that she is unsure of what Council just approved with respect to Resolution 
2016-24, so before getting into her prepared remarks she would note that she is relying on the 
resolution that was attached to the agenda packet she received on Friday.  She then read her 
comments objecting to Resolution 2016-25, into the record and stated that if Council's previous 
vote was to adopt this resolution, they risk a great deal of legal complications that will cost 
taxpayers even more wasted money.  She requested that Council rescind their previous decision 
and get legal advice, and public input, on how to proceed going forward.  

Mayor Welsch informed Ms. Adams that Council had just voted on Resolution 2016-24; the 
certification of election results, and earlier had removed Resolution 2016-25 from tonight's 
agenda.  

Ms. Adams asked that her written comments, and a copy of the ballot, which specifically states, 
"A term ending April 2017," be made a part of the record, for future consideration by Council.


Jen Jensen, 706 Pennsylvania, University City, MO


Ms. Jensen stated that she has lived in U City for forty-six years, has been very active in the 
community, and respects and appreciates all that Mr. Walker has done for this City.  She stated 
that he came here when the City was in need of a change in direction, he was successful in his 
endeavors, and she would hate to see him leave.  
N. COUNCIL COMMENTS
Councilmember Glickert stated that in reference to Mr. Jennings' comment about the police chief, he would like to note that prior to Captain Hampton taking the position of Police Chief the last four police chiefs were selected internally by the City Manager.

Councilmember Jennings stated that in reference to Ms. Page-Parley's comments he would like to note that there was a bond issue for streets that some members of this Council actively campaigned against.  He stated the streets are still in bad condition noting that some Councilmembers defeated the bond issue and they likely will have to come back with a bond issue.  The time that has passed will cost the City more, as that was a missed opportunity.  In his opinion it was killed because for the first time the 3rd Ward contained the majority of work to be performed.  He stated that Mr. Walker prepared the City with the negotiation for the bond issue and then had open meetings to discuss it.  He noted that it was attacked with misinformation and now that money is being frittered away by the new need for a trailer park being utilized as a temporary police facility.  The police department’s facility was condemned because for 15 or 20 years previous administrations let the police facility deteriorate.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that the reason he believes residents are upset by his comments regarding racism, is because of their inability to understand how a Black man feels having grown up watching his parents leave Mississippi due to racism; being discriminated against himself, because of racism; and being beaten by the police.  Councilmember Jennings stated that he had hoped incidents like the one in Ferguson would have helped people to understand that African-Americans feel and see things differently, and that there is a similar problem here in U City.  But when all is said and done, these are his honest opinions, and his rationale behind pushing the envelope is because no one can fix what they are unwilling to face.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that under Mr. Walker's management the City has maintained a balanced budget; reduced expenses by the consolidation of City departments; made the unpopular decision to outsource the City's EMS, in spite of the fact, that there is an independent report by a company in Oregon, which illustrates that Gateway's performance of this contract has not resulted in a decline in the quality of services.  Council’s request for an additional study of Chiodini’s numbers forced the City to spend an additional $40,000 to justify the numbers previously submitted with respect to the Building Analysis Report for the Police Department.  As a result, the cost of completing that construction has gone from the initial estimate of 12 million dollars, to 17 million dollars.  He stood behind his statement that this African-American City Manager is about to be removed because of racial disparity.  If this vote is taken, and this City continues to refuse to face issues that everyone can work together to fix, it could cost the City a lot of money.  
O. Adjourn SINE DIE

Mayor Welsch entertained a motion to adjourn sine die.  Councilmember Carr made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Councilmember Crow, and the motion carried unanimously.  The meeting was adjourned SINI DIE.

MEETING OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CITY HALL, Fifth Floor

6801 Delmar Blvd.
University City, Missouri 63130

November 28, 2016
7:23 p.m.
A. MEETING CALLED TO ORDER 
Mayor Welsch asked Ms. Pumm to greet Mr. McMahon at the podium.  She stated that Mr. McMahon was elected to the open seat in the 1st Ward for City Council, and will now be sworn in to take his seat up on the podium.  

     Mayor Welsch welcomed Councilmember McMahon and called the second session of this meeting to order at 7:23 p.m.
B. ROLL CALL 

In addition to the Mayor, the following members of Council were present:



Councilmember Rod Jennings




Councilmember Paulette Carr 




Councilmember Terry Crow 



Councilmember Michael Glickert;                                   





Councilmember Bwayne Smotherson



Councilmember Steve McMahon
Also in attendance was the Finance Director Tina Charumilind, who sat in on behalf of City Manager Lehman Walker. 
C. APPROVAL OF AGENDA
Hearing no request for additional amendments, a voice vote on the motion to approve the agenda as previously amended carried unanimously.

D. PROCLAMATIONS

E. CITY MANAGER’S REPORT

1. Approval of the consultant’s proposal of $31,207.44 for design and surveying of the Morgan and Wilshire area.

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Carr, and the motion carried unanimously.
2. Approval of award to MTI for the purchase of a rough cut mower for Ruth Park Golf Course for $52,000

Councilmember Carr moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Glickert, and the motion carried unanimously.


3. Approval to award to Clipper Tree Services for the FY17 Annual Tree Trimming Project for $40,635.00.
Point of Information:  Councilmember Crow stated that although he does not mind introducing this item, it is his intent was to make a substantive amendment to the motion and was seconded by Councilmember Smotherson.

Citizen's Comments

Tim Gamma, 1564 North and South, University City, MO

Mr. Gamma, owner of Gamma Tree Experts, stated that last year his company, which has performed numerous contracts for University City, participated in the bidding process for this contract.  Clipper's bid was $322.50 lower than his company's bid, representing less than a one (1) percent difference in the total bid.  He stated that his company has extensive municipal and residential experience, patronizes many of the local businesses and enjoys being located within University City.  Based on Council's adoption of  Resolution 2016-4, which directed staff to give consideration to local businesses bidding on contracts that fall within one (1) percent of the lowest responsible bid, he requested  that Council award  this contract to Gamma Tree Experts.  

Councilmember Crow made a motion to amend the recommendation by awarding the contract to Gamma Tree Experts, LLC and was seconded by Councilmember Glickert.

Council's Comments

Mayor Welsch stated she had no problem changing this and am aware that Council talked about this last year with a one percent difference.  Staff will bring regularly the lowest responsible bid because the City’s code tells them to do so.  Her concern was that when it was brought to her attention by the public that Mr. Gamma had made contributions to some members of this Council during political campaigns.  She noted her only concern is that she thought that this may give the appearance of influence and she did not think it was healthy for the community.  Mayor Welsch said she would not argue against this but she did not think that is a good process for people who are coming before Council asking for business contracts to be donating to a campaign.  

Councilmember Carr stated that she supposed that those in the Asian community that give to the Mayor’s campaigns, the Mayor should recuse herself.  Councilmember Carr stated while she is certainly willing to recuse herself, since Mr. Gamma did make a contribution to her campaign, this policy should apply to everyone.  Her supposition is that the Mayor will do the same with respect to many of the business owners in the Asian community.  

Mayor Welsch acknowledged her willingness to abide by the same policy.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that in spite of Resolution 2016-4, it is not his intention to disrespect any member of staff.  Therefore, he would like to provide them with an opportunity to discuss Clipper's performance before Council makes its decision.

Ms. Charumilind stated that both Clipper and Gamma have provided quality services to the City, and as a result, staff would be willing to work with either company.

Councilmember Jennings asked if it was correct to assume that Gamma has been utilized by the City for a number of years?  Ms. Charumilind stated that that was correct, however prior to the resolution, staff only had the authority to award contracts to the lowest responsible bidder, 

Mayor Welsch confirmed that her conversation with Mr. Walker on this topic he told her that both companies have provided excellent service to the City in the past.

Councilmember Crow thanked Ms. Charumilind for enclosing the resolution signaling that staff understood their responsibility but also the role of the Council.  He noted to the Mayor that he was surprised at her comments of contributions when he did not remember when she ever recused herself with all the people who contributed to her campaign.  
Mayor Welsch started to say she would recuse herself when Councilmember Carr interjected that she is still waiting for the Mayor to recuse herself because her husband works for Mason.  She was curious to know whether it makes any difference if a contribution is made by the individual, rather than the business?

Voice vote on Councilmember Crow's motion to approve the contract award as amended by Councilmember Crow carried unanimously.

4. Approval to authorized the City Manager to sign the contract accepting the quote from Villa Lighting for $56,100 to upgrade the Olive Boulevard pedestrian lights to LED.

Councilmember Glickert moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Jennings and the motion carried unanimously.
5. Approval to authorize the City Manager to enter into an agreement with the cities of Clayton, Maryland Heights, Richmond Heights and Webster Groves for a Cooperative Recreation Inclusion Coordinator.

Councilmember Jennings moved to approve, was seconded by Councilmember Crow and the motion carried unanimously.
F. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION
Carol Wofsey, 7171 Kingsbury, University City, MO

Ms. Wofsey thanked Councilmember Carr for readily recusing herself.  She stated that every member of this Council has similar conflicts which she believes everyone has become very cavalier about.  Ms. Wofsey stated that based on this concern, she disclosed every potential conflict in writing, during her two campaigns and suggested that each member of Council do the same. 

G. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS
1. Other Discussions/Business

H. NEW BUSINESS 
RESOLUTIONS
1. RESOLUTION 2016 – 25  A resolution to determine the term of the Ward 1 Councilmember elected in the Special Election held on November 8, 2016. RESOLUTION WAS REMOVED
Introduced by Councilmember Carr
2. RESOLUTION 2016 – 26  A resolution on non-hostile employee environment.  The resolution was seconded by Councilmember Crow.

Mayor stated that she is unsure of the impetus behind this resolution, because the City's Work Rules and Employee Handbook clearly states in Articles 34 and 47, that the policy of the City of University City is to recruit, hire and promote in all job classifications without discrimination; that we will not tolerate any and all forms of work-related conduct, and includes a non-retaliation clause.  So it seems as though this resolution is redundant to policies that already exist.  

Councilmember Carr stated that this was one of the four Resolutions Councilmembers Glickert, Sharp and Jennings, removed from the agenda two and a half years ago.  And at that time, the impetus was based on the fact that there was some form of retaliation going on.  Her intent is to make a commitment to City's employees which allows them to bring problems forward, and ensures that whistle-blowers will not be retaliated against.  She stated that if there are existing rules covering this issue, it is not something that has been demonstrated or that she has seen.     

Councilmember Crow stated that it goes without saying that anytime you have the opportunity to show employees support and respect for their work by providing them with a policy that allows them to communicate freely with their superiors without the risk of reprisal, it is imperative that you do so.  

Voice vote on the motion carried by the majority with the Mayor Welsch voting Nay.   

BILLS


    Introduced by Councilmember Glickert

1. BILL 9301 – An ordinance to authorize the City Manager to execute a contract between the City of University City and the Missouri Highway and Transportation Commission providing for a study of the five primary schools in University City to measure prevailing speeds within each of the five school zones and evaluate alternatives to calm traffic and reduce travel speeds during school hours.  
Bill 9301 was read for the first time.
I. CITIZEN PARTICIPATION (continued if needed)
J. COUNCIL REPORTS/BUSINESS

1. Other Discussions/Business

K. COUNCIL COMMENTS

L. Roll-Call vote to go into a Closed Council Session according to RSMo 610.021 (1)Legal actions, causes of action or litigation involving a public governmental body and any confidential or privileged communications between a public governmental body or its representatives and its attorneys and (3)Personnel hiring, firing, disciplining or promoting of particular employees by a public governmental body when personal information about the employee is discussed or recorded.
Ms. Adams informed the Mayor that she had submitted a third request to speak on this issue.   The Mayor apologized, saying she thought the request to speak was one that had been submitted earlier in the meeting. She allowed Ms. Adams to speak, since the form had been turned in earlier. She allowed a return to the Citizen Participation portion of the agenda.
Jan Adams, 7150 Cambridge Avenue, University City, MO
Ms. Adams stated that before this meeting is adjourned to go into closed session, she wanted to bring to Council's attention the fact that there are four members who have inherent conflicts of interest in voting on anything to do with the City Manager's contract.  So, since it appears as though there would not be a quorum to hold such a meeting, she would suggest that Council consult with the City Attorney or a parliamentarian to get advice on how to deal with this issue.

Councilmember Jennings asked Ms. Adams if she could explain what she meant by a conflict of interest, in more detail?

Mayor Welsch reminded Councilmember Jennings that typically Council does not participate in discussion with citizens.  She then said that while she will take the points made by Ms. Adams under advisement, Council does not even know what the discussion during tonight's Executive Session is going to be about. 

Councilmember Jennings acknowledged the Mayor's remarks, but noted that he would still be interested in knowing specifically why Ms. Adams believed there would be a conflict of interest? Mayor Welsch allowed him to continue.
Ms. Adams stated that her comment was based on the fact that four members of Council have received a letter from the lawyer for Lehman Walker, wherein he offers his resignation in lieu of filing a lawsuit.  So the mere identification of these members signifies that there is a conflict, because they now have a personal and financial interest in the outcome, and should not be allowed to vote on anything to do with this issue.
Councilmember Crow stated his hope is that the Mayor will give every citizen the amount of deference she gives to Ms. Adams on a regular basis.  However, in his opinion, this type of latitude given to some members of the general public versus everyone else has got to stop.

Councilmember Smotherson stated that the depth of Ms. Adams' knowledge about something Council has yet to discuss, is incredible. 

Mayor Welsch stated while she is aware that this session is about personnel and legal issues, one is left to wonder whether Council will be approving funds to hire an attorney to respond and strategize about the cease and desist letter sent by Ms. Pumm's lawyer to Councilmember Carr, in early October, or the recent letter shared with Council by Councilmember Carr, where the attorney for Mr. Walker puts forth his rationale for filing a lawsuit against four members of Council, personally and professionally, based on defamatory statements made by them inside and outside of this Council Chamber?  Since Councilmember McMahon, who was not a member of Council when these alleged defamatory statements were made, is also individually identified in this letter, will Council be asked to approve funding and retain a lawyer for his actions as well?  Mayor Welsch asked if this Executive Session was being conducted to fire the City Manager, as one member of this Council apparently said to a member of staff, because "he is not transparent enough".  In any case, Mayor Welsch stated that she would not vote in favor of going into an Executive Session and would not be in attendance since the planned topics of discussion have not been shared with the full Council.  

Councilmember Jennings stated that on the advice of counsel he would also not be participating in what he considers to be a lynching.  

Councilmember Crow stated he was baffled by the fact that why the Mayor was concerned about going into an Executive Session without knowledge of the details, when this same time last year she called such a session where he was unaware of what was happening, in spite of the fact that he was the target of the meeting.  There appears to be a different set of rules for different sets of people.  His hope is that there will be quorum for this meeting that has been called and duly notified pursuant to Missouri Statute.

Councilmember Carr added that there were even subsequent meetings associated with the quo warranto, where all members of Council were not informed about the subject matter.  However, in this case, there is a reason for keeping personnel matters, as the Mayor has reminded her, confidential.  Since she is one of the members who called this meeting, the topic will remain confidential pursuant to the Sunshine Law, until such time as this Council votes to release the information or within 72 hours as mandated by the Sunshine Law.  By the way, the City does have an attorney, but it is not Ms. Adams. 

Councilmember Carr moved to approve entering into an Executive meeting and was seconded by Councilmember Crow.
Roll Call Vote: 
AYES:  Councilmembers Carr, McMahon, Crow, Smotherson and Glickert.
NAYS:  Councilmember Jennings and Mayor Welsch.
M. Adjournment

Mayor Welsch closed the regular City Council meeting at 7:40 p.m. to go into a Closed Session on the second floor.  The Closed Session reconvened in an open session at the close of the Executive session.
The Closed session opened into an Open session at 8:23 p.m. and was moved to adjourn at 8:24 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Joyce Pumm

City Clerk, MRCC/CMC
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